HIAWATHA BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MINUTES
REGULAR SCHEDULED MEETING
October 9, 2012
The Hiawatha Board of Adjustment met in regular session on October 9, 2012. Chairman Brian Fanton called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. Members present: Frank Glaser, David Matthews. Christina Goodman entered at 6:15 p.m. Members Absent: Sam Sharonick.  Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers, Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher and Code Enforcement Officer Chad Breidinger.  Guests: Kathy and Bruce Weisbein, Jackie Cover, Travis Robertson, Kevin Knapp and Dan Schmidt.
Chairman, Brian Fanton moved to approve the September 10, 2012 minutes with corrections, second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried. 

a. PUBLIC HEARING - consider a Variance request to the City of Hiawatha, City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, Chapter 166.27:4B, to allow a larger sign than is allowed by city code. Belmont Properties is requesting a variance for the property located at 137 E. Boyson Road, Hiawatha, IA.

Public Hearing Opened At 6:02 p.m.

Brian asked if there were any additional letters or comments regarding the variance. They were part of the informational packet.
Brian Fanton asked if anyone would like to speak in favor of the variance.
Kathy and Bruce Weisbein took the podium. Kathy explained that the reason for the variance request was because there isn’t enough frontage on the property to follow code and erect a monument sign. Because the parking is in the front of the property, it would be more feasible to have a pole sign so she could stay within the 10ft. from property line code, and still have adequate signage for her business.
She also explained that because of the way the building is set back between two larger buildings; appropriate signage would be needed for her customers to find the building.

Bruce Weisbein explained that 30% of his business is generated by signage. He went on to talk about an article written about the importance of proper signage for a growing business and how proper signage helps keep traffic flowing and reduces traffic accidents.
Travis Robertson, an employee of Kathy and Bruce, explained that there were a few customers that stated they would have passed right by if not for the temporary sign that is along Boyson Rd.

Kathy Weisbein stated that the panels on the building would not be back lit. She stated that they would be lit by goose-neck lighting instead. She thought this to be a typical and appropriate look for along Boyson Rd. 

Christina Goodman asked about all the white on the pole sign. She asked whether there was ever any code developed for white on signs. Mark Powers stated that at one time, a former Hiawatha Mayor wanted to eliminate the white because of the harsh glow. That was never written as a code so would not be a factor in this case. 

There was some discussion about the height of the proposed pole sign. It was determined that the total sign height would be approximately 15ft. Kathy Weisbein stated that she went with that height to allow cars to park under the sign and allow for the 10ft. from property code.
Brian Fanton asked if anyone wanted to speak against the variance. There were none.

Public Hearing Closed At 6:21p.m.

Frank Glaser stated that he was concerned that if they were to allow one business to have it, there would be more businesses asking for it too. 
Christina Goodman stated that the fact that the building sits between two much larger buildings, and always has sat between two larger buildings, it would be a pre-existing condition. She went on to say that there were some residents in the area that would like to keep it residential and that this was not a unique circumstance.
There was some discussion about the lighting for the building and the pole sign. Christina Goodman asked if the light would be on a timer. Kathy Weisbein said that yes, they could do that. Christina Goodman and Frank Glaser agreed that having the lights off from 10:00pm to 7:00am would be a good compromise for the residents in the area.
David Matthews asked if the sign itself falls within the normal limits of the code. Mark Powers replied that it did.
Brian Fanton asked if anyone had any more questions or concerns. There were none.
Board Member, Christina Goodman presented Docket #007, approving the Variance request to the City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, Chapter 166.27:4B as requested by Belmont Properties, to allow the requested amount of signage as proposed. This approval is with the following conditions:
a. If ownership or usage changes, the variance would be void and the property would have to follow current code.

b. The pole sign cannot be any taller than the 15ft. specified in the original submitted plan by Belmont Properties.

c. All wall signs will be as proposed in the original submitted plan (3A-7, 8, 9).
d. All light shall be off during the hours of 10:00pm to 7:00am.
Second by David Matthews.
Roll call vote: Frank Glaser, David Matthews, Brian Fanton and Christina Goodman
AYES:  Frank Glaser, David Matthews, Brian Fanton and Christina Goodman
NAYS:  None

ABSENT: Sam Sheronick 
Approved
a. PUBLIC HEARING - consider a Variance request to the City of Hiawatha, City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, Chapter 165.35:2F, allowing a smaller number of parking spaces for the building size. Black Magic is requesting a variance for the property located at 1540 Hawkeye Drive, Hiawatha, IA.
Public Hearing Opened At 6:02 p.m.

Brian asked if there were any letters or comments regarding the variance. There were none.

Brian Fanton asked if anyone would like to speak in favor of the variance.

Kevin Knapp, owner of Black Magic approached the podium. He stated that he currently has 18 parking spaces and that will work out fine for his needs.  He stated that the reason he is asking for the variance is because the cost would be too high for spaces that he wouldn’t use. He explained that the type of business he does is drop off. He went on to say that with the larger shop that has 16 interior parking stalls; there is less of a need for additional outside parking. He also indicated that this will help with his green space issue. 
Frank Glaser stated that he was concerned with what would happen if a new business were to move into the building. Kevin Knapp replied that there is a decent amount of concrete parking and plenty of opportunity to create additional parking. It would not be hard to increase the parking in that location.
Mark Powers added that other occupancies were addressed by the code differently. Christina Goodman asked Mark if there was any talk of changing the code. He stated that as of right now no. He went on to say that they make judgment calls per case.

Brian Fanton asked if anyone wanted to speak against the variance. There were none.

Public Hearing Closed At 6:52p.m.

Frank Glaser asked why they base parking on square footage. Mark Powers stated that it was just how the code was written. He also stated that there are other occupancies that the per square foot figure would be accurate, like in an office space enviroment. 

Brian Fanton asked if anyone had any more questions or concerns. There were none.

Board Member, Christina Goodman presented Docket #008, approving the Variance request to the City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, Chapter 165.35:2F as requested by Black Magic, allowing a smaller number of parking spaces for the building size. This approval is with the following conditions:

a. If ownership or usage changes, the variance would be void and the property would have to follow current code.

Second by David Matthews.

Roll call vote: Frank Glaser, David Matthews, Brian Fanton and Christina Goodman

AYES:  Frank Glaser, David Matthews, Brian Fanton and Christina Goodman

NAYS:  None

ABSENT: Sam Sheronick 

Approved

Chairman, Christina Goodman moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:55 p.m., second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried. 
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